

DIDDLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Chairman: Cllr D Hedgley
Clerk:  Mrs Jean de Rusett, 1 Pipe Aston Barns, Pipe Aston, Ludlow SY8 2HG    

 Tel: 01568 770741  "e" mail address: diddleburypc@gmail.com     

Website address: www.diddleburyparish.co.uk

MINUTES
Of the meeting of Diddlebury Parish Council

held on Wednesday 23rd September 2020, 7.30pm via the remote viewing platform Zoom.

056/20 – Present via Zoom

Cllr. D Hedgley - Chairman, Cllr. R Povall, Cllr. T O’Boyle, Cllr. S Povall, Cllr. A Watson, Cllr. M Woodhouse.

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllr. M Thomas, Cllr. K Worthington, Cllr. Selina Thomas and Unitary Cllr. Motley

In attendance was the Clerk and 14 members of the public.

057/20 – Declarations of Interest.

Members were requested to declare any Disclosable Personal or Pecuniary Interests they may have in matters to be considered at this meeting in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 s32 and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.

No declarations of interest were made.

058/20 – Public involvement session,

No matters were raised.

059/20 – Approval of the Minutes of 22nd July 2020 and 12th August 2020

The Minutes of the above two meetings held via Zoom had been circulated prior to this meeting and publicised on the website.  No amendments were requested.

Cllr. R Povall proposed that the Minutes of 22nd July 2020 be accepted as a correct record.

Proposal seconded by Cllr. Woodhouse
Vote: Proposal carried unanimously.

Cllr. R Povall proposed that the EGM Minutes of 12th August 2020 be accepted as a correct record.

Proposal seconded by Cllr. S Povall
Vote: Proposal carried unanimously.

060/20/1: Matters arising from the Minutes of the 22nd July 2020 not dealt with elsewhere on the Agenda.
045/20 – Item 9 - CIL update from Portfolio holder.

The Chairman advised Unitary Cllr. Motley was to attend a meeting about CIL, but the meeting was cancelled.
060/20/2: Matters arising from the EGM Minutes of the 12th August 2020 not dealt with elsewhere on the Agenda.

No matters were raised.

061/20 – Reports

061/20/1 – Chairman’s Report

During the past month the Chairman had attended, with Cllr. Woodhouse, a virtual conference about obtaining grants, which they had found very useful and may enable them to progress the DVH car park funding.  He had discussions with the EMO and the Tree Team at SC.  He had liaised with the planners about their refusal to grant time extensions for DPC to deal with planning applications. He had discussions with the Clerk about the Smartwater application and Zoom meetings.

061/20/2 – written report from Unitary Cllr. Motley
Cllr. Motley was unable to attend the meeting so the Chairman read out a report she has sent by email.  She has been deeply involved with chairing the National Rural Conference for the RSN and she has been working with the RSN’s chief executive to frame a response to the Comprehensive Spending Review, seeking a fair share of government resources for rural areas.  She sat on the Member’s Panel at SC for the selection of a new Chief Executive. The post was awarded to Andy Begley who presented some inspirational ideas for the future of SC.  She attended a Management Committee meeting of the new Local Enterprise Partnership, chaired by Mandy Thorne and Gill Harner.  Cllr Motley gave them a hard time about the lack of SC investment in the rural areas: most funding seems to have gone to the north west relief road, schemes around Shrewsbury and Oswestry and on Shrewsbury FE colleges.  Cllr. Motley was concerned that scheduled road works in the Corvedale had dates cancelled at short notice.  Alan Morgan, the interim head of Highways has left and the post is currently held by Steve Smith. Everything at SC is over-shadowed by the Corvid crisis.  

061/20/3 – Diddlebury Village Hall report

Cllr. Woodhouse advised that he is currently drafting grant applications for the car park resurfacing.  Operating the village hall is proving difficult as the Corvid 19 regulations keep changing.

061/20/4 – Flood Action Group Report

Cllr. O’Boyle reported that the Diddlebrook has recently been de-silted and cleaned: the FAG thanks all the volunteers who assisted with the work.

062/20 – Planning applications and related matters

062/20/1 - 20/03100/FUL – application for the erection of five dwelling houses and formation of access on land to the west of Bache Mill. This is a resubmission containing revisions to the earlier application 18/0465/FUL for which four houses were granted planning permission.
The applicant Mr Jack Wrigley attended the meeting to assist councillors.

The Chairman advised this application differed in that to accommodate five houses rather than four, the layout was now in a more urban linear style rather than the more random, and acceptable, layout in the previous application. Given the size of the fifth house, the site had been increased by almost 25%. The previous application had attracted few public comments but this one had twelve, nine of them negative, raising concerns about the lack of parking for visitors on, and access into, the site; both residents and the Flood Action Group raised concerns about flood risk, especially downhill water run-off.  The Highways Dept. had raised issues about parking and access and sought further information about splays.

Mr. Wrigley was invited to respond to the concerns raised.  He had lodged a statement with the council prior to hearing, dealing with the public comments raised on the planning portal, which the Chairman had read out and which Mr Wrigley referred to. He did not accept there was a flood issue and explained his flood attenuation measures. The previous houses were to be brick: these were a more vernacular design and will use a combination of mortar, limestone, oak and cedar which, in his view, will meld more with existing houses. The plan is to retain the larger house but the other four will be made available to rent.  The Chairman asked the applicant, for the record, to confirm four of the houses would be made available to rent: that confirmation was given by Mr Wrigley.

The councillors expressed 
a range of views on the application, some supporting and some not, as did those residents who wished to address the meeting: their concerns centred on the enlargement of the site, the risk of flooding this would cause and the lack of parking.  On the plans none of the houses had garages: as and when they are added, even less land would be available to absorb water run-off and for parking. 

Cllr. Watson re-iterated the public concerns and urged councillors to take on board and support their concerns.  She did not feel this was a small scale site: thus it did not come within the Samdev definition of a community cluster, namely “infilling and conversions on a small scale site to meet demand for local people.”  She was also concerned about the impact of increased traffic on the narrow Bache Mill lane and the already dangerous exit onto the B4368.  Cllr. O’Boyle expressed similar concerns to those voiced by Cllr. Watson

The applicant was invited to pay for the provision and installation of a traffic mirror  at the point the Bache Mill lane joins the B4368 and he agreed to do this.

After further discussion, Cllr. S Povall proposed that the parish council should support the application.

Cllr. R Povall seconded the proposal.
Vote: four councillors voted in favour of the proposal and two voted against it.

062/29/2 - 20/02161/FUL – revised plans for the erection of dwelling with garage, alteration to existing vehicular access and installation of septic tank on land adjacent to Red Brick Barn, Corfton. (The Donkey Patch) This application was first considered by DPC on 8th July 2020.

The Chairman explained there was already a valid planning permission on this site under reference 17/05800/FUL dated 01.12.2017.  On purchasing the site the applicant had submitted a new application for a very different style of house under application ref. 20/02161/FUL.  On the 8th July 2020 the parish council had considered and objected to the application for the new house on this site.  After working with local residents and the planners, the applicant has now submitted a revised scheme for the new house.

The applicant Mr Bradley-Kidd joined the meeting to assist councillors. He explained his wish to build a very eco friendly house which would suit him and his family for the rest of his life, hence the accommodation over the garage is there should the need for a carer arise.  He believes the house will be screened by the hedges. The flood risk concerns would be dealt with by the 10,000 litre tank he proposed to build to capture water run-off.

Mr Andrew Kirk pointed the water scheme was not shown on the plans lodged on the planning portal, and whilst hedges may screen the house in part now, hedges may not be permanent.  The next door house will suffer significant loss of privacy due to the proposed fenestration (10 overlooking windows) and a balcony, the shape and colour of roof was out of keeping with the rest of Corfton.  The applicant explained all the steps he has taken to ensure no loss of privacy to the adjoining owner and to address the other concerns raised.

The Chairman and councillors discussed the application at length. Whatever their views about the application per se, the fact remains that DPC passed a Resolution stating they would not agree to any further planning applications in Corfton, given that the limit agreed in the Parish Plan has been greatly exceeded. This halt to planning in Corfton has been supported by the fact that two refusals for permission have been upheld by the Planning Inspector after appeals had been lodged..

After further discussion, Cllr. O’Boyle proposed that DPC objects to this application and will not support it.

The Proposal was seconded by Cllr. Watson
Vote: The councillors voted unanimously to object to this application.

062/29/3 - 20/03534/VAR – Application for variations of conditions no’s 3,4 and 5 attached to planning permission reference 17/05800/FUL dated 01/12/2017 for the erection of dwelling with garage, alteration to existing vehicular access & installation of septic tank.  Variations sought:  removal of conditions to allow start on site; change of conditions of modified design to include change of proposed material; balcony with overhanging eaves to rear elevation patio; rear workshop to double garage/games room/office in roof of double garage, at The Donkey Patch, Corfton, SY7 9DF. 

The Chairman explained that by this application, Mr Bradley-Kidd sought to make amendments/variations to the planning permission granted in 2017.  He asked Mr Bradley-Kidd to explain why he wanted the variations. In response it was explained that when the plot was sold to him, the boundaries were not exactly as those on the plans, so he had to make changes to the orientation of the house.  In doing so he felt his way forward was to design a wholly new eco friendly house.  Since that design has not be found acceptable by the community, he seeks to vary elements of the original design.

The proposed variations were discussed at length. The modification to the windows and the balcony to prevent overlooking were agreed as long as they were dealt with in strict accordance with plan CB/20/28/L11A.  By a vote of four to two, DPC agreed to accept blue roof tiles.  On behalf of Cofton residents, Mr Kirk advised the residents preferred this varied scheme to the new house.

Following further discussion, Cllr. R Povall proposed that DPC will support this application to make variations to the original 17/05800/FUL planning consent subject to strict adherence to the windows and balcony being built as shown in plan CB/20/28/L11A and subject to all drainage matters meeting the SUDS requirements. 

Cllr. S Povall seconded the proposal.
Vote: four members voted in support of the proposal, two abstained.  Proposal carried.

.
062/29/4   Chairman’s Actions:  The Chairman reported to the meeting on decisions taken by DPC utilizing its procedures under Standing Order No. 27 relating to the following planning applications:
20/02075/FUL – S.73A Town & Country Planning Act 1972 application for change of use of Stone Barn, Hill End Farm, Westhope from holiday cottage to residential use. 

A group of councillors had considered this and it was agreed that DPC should support the application.
20/03123/FUL – application for the construction of all-weather riding arena to include change of use of land; erection of 1.2m post and rail fence and gate, at Corfton Manor, Corfton, SY7 9LD.  

A group of councillors had considered this application and agreed the parish council in principle supports the application but the support is contingent on three issues, namely that the Planning Officers take into account the following and impose suitable conditions to facilitate them:

1. That the development is built in strict accordance with the submitted plan, both in terms of the location and plan size,

2.  That there should be no commercial use of this development as the access road to Corfton Manor is narrow and would be unable to bear extra traffic

3.  No external lighting should be allowed as it would destroy the dark sky in the Corvedale.

063/20 – Consideration of highways and environmental matters

063/20/1 - The Chairman raised the issue of potholes in DVH car park posing a health & safety hazard.  It was agreed that Mr Trim be asked to fill them in, the work and materials to be funded by the reserves DPC holds for resurfacing the car park, of which £4,930.49 remains available.

063/20/2 - Cllr. R Povall raised the issue of overgrown hedges posing a traffic visibility hazard, on the B4368 from opposite Mill Lane up to the lane to Bache Mill. It was agreed the Clerk will report the matter to the Highways Dept.

063/20/3 – Cllr. Watson reported on B4368 near Pedlars Rest, a wall fronting Wheelers’ Oak has stones falling out of it onto the highway.  Cllr. R Povall advised he picked up a rock 9” square in the highway.  It was agreed the damage is being caused by passing traffic.  The Clerk was asked to invite Highways to repair the wall as it is a hazard to traffic.

063/20/4 – Cllr. Watson asked if the Tally Ho can be asked to move their sign from the top of Mill Lane as it obscures the view of traffic on the B4368 approaching Mill Lane from the left.  Cllr. R Povall agreed it should be moved.  The Clerk to contact the manager.
064/20 – To consider the following communications and correspondence received and to deal with any issues arising therefrom as appropriate.
1.
22.07.20 – letter Clerk to Information Commissioner’s Office enquiring why DC’s cheque for its 2020/2021 Data Protection Registration fee has not been presented to HSBC bank.  No response received and cheque still not presented as at 23.09.20.

2.
 email 02.09.20 from Suzanne Thomas re Arts Council Project – Where Dragons Lead, -  which application for funding DPC supported.  Due to the pandemic the exhibition and events have not been able to take place but they hope to release them on You Tube in due course.

3.
13.08.20 - Letter DPC to Planning Officer responding to application 20/02519/OUT – application for 12 dwellings at The Moors View.  DPC objected to the application.

4.
18.08.20 – letter DPC to Planning Officers re application 20/02075/FUL – change of use of Stone Cottage, Westhope.  Matter considered by Chairman and a group of  councillors pursuant to Standing Orders.  DPC supported the application.

5.
02.09.20 – letter DPC to Planning Officers re 20/03123/FUL – application for an all weather menage and change of use at Corfton Manor.  Matters considered by Chairman and a group of councillors pursuant to Standing Orders.  DPC supported the application with suitable conditions applied.

6.
21.09.20 – Decision from the Inspector (Stuart Willis) appointed by the Planning Inspectorate to consider appeal by Mr G Smith against refusal of planning permission for 19/03538/OUT – application to build three houses opposite the Sun Inn, Corfton.


Appeal dismissed.

7.
21.09.20 – Decision from the Inspector (Stuart Willis) appointed by the Planning Inspectorate to consider appeal by Mr R Burgoyne against refusal of planning permission for 18/03863/OUT – application to build a dwelling house behind the Sun Inn, up the lane up to Corfton Bache, Corfton.


Appeal dismissed.

8.
Email from Mr Ian Davies of PPSG raising matters for DPC to consider.  First the development of five properties at Corfton Bache: he has concerns that the Community Cluster concept has not served the community well and perhaps consideration should be given to withdrawing, as Corfton has done. He also suggests that DPC should actively seek appropriate sites for DPC Community Led schemes for entry level housing and he cites an example he has seen in Dorset.

    065/20 – Finance Report for August and September 2020

1. Precept balance b/fwd from July 2020




£7,156.55





Less:  Cheques authorised to be drawn on Precept Funds in September 2020



1. Clerk’s net salary for August & September 2020

  £428.34

2. PAYE on Clerk’s Aug. & September 2020 salary

  £  12.00    

3. Refund to Chairman of cost of new maps of Three

Castle walks for parish notice boards



  £ 72.00

4.
Mr Gary Trim: work on parish council assets – 


cleaning and repainting three bus shelters


  £76.47

5.
 Administrative expenses incurred by the Clerk in

August & September 2020 on behalf of DPC
· August & Sept 2020 contribution to telephone 

& Broadband @ £20 per month


£40.00

· 6 x 2nd class stamps




£  3.90

· 1 ream A4 copy paper




£  3.50

· Payment to Andy Holmes on 11.08.20 for 

retrieving lost files & fixing problem with 

Microsoft Office 19.




£20.00

· Travelling expenses claimed at 45p

23.09.20 – to Diddlebury/Bouldon to get cheques

 signed and discus Zoom meeting with Chairman – 

36 miles @ 45p per mile



£16.20
Total of administrative expenses

          

£83.60
   £  83.60


Total claim on Precept funds in Aug/Sept. 2020


   £672.41     £   672.41     



       Balance of Precept Funds c/fwd  to Oct.                  £6,484.14
2 
Ring-fenced, reserves & third-party funds held by Diddlebury Parish Council
· Community Infrastructure Levy /Neighbourhood Fund 
Balance b/fwd from July 2020





      £3,040.63
· Environmental Grant – b/fwd from July 2020 
£1,200.21

LESS: Time, materials & travelling expenses of

Mr Gary Trim from 16.03.20 to 26.08.20 re

environmental maintenance etc.



£  342.20












£  858.01
        £858.01
· Transparency Code Grant fund – bal. b/fwd from July  

        £ 96.49
· War Memorial Fund – balance b/fwd from July 2020


         £ 25.13


· Funds held for Flood Action Group - bal. b/fwd July 2020    
  £180.09

ADD: £100 from DPC agreed at meeting on 22.07.20

  £100.00









  £280.09
LESS: Payment to G. Neden for flood prevention works
   £130.00









   £150.09    £ 150.09

· Ear-marked reserves for village hall car park

 resurfacing   - balance b/fwd from July 2020
       £5,066.84

LESS: Payment to Gary Trim for collecting 
12 bags of cold tarmac & filling holes in car park      £   136.35









        £4,930.49
         £4,930.49
Cllr. Watson proposed authorisation of payment for the cheques listed in the Finance Report for August and September 2020.

Proposal seconded by Cllr. S Povall
Vote:  Proposal unanimously carried by councillors.
3. HSBC Bank balance held by DPC following authorisation of the 
    above listed payments on 23.09.2020




         £15,584.98





4   Bank statement and cash book reconciliation
Verification of the Clerk’s reconciliation between HSBC bank statements numbered 336 and 337 and DPC’s Cash Book was approved by Cllr. O’Boyle.

066/20 – Reconsideration of the provision of Smartwater kits and if necessary to resolve on a method to pay for additional kits.

A resolution was passed in January 2020 to purchase 160 Smartwater kits, funded by the Precept, at a discounted cost of £8.90 each plus VAT making a total of £10.90: the VAT is reclaimable. The sum of £1500 was claimed in the Precept for 2020/2021.  It was not understood in January that in order to obtain police assistance with the erection around the parish of notice boards advising this is a Smartwater area, and for the discounted price of £8.90, that at least 80% of houses in the Diddlebury parish had to receive a kit – 80% is 203 kits.  It transpired there are 288 houses in the parish.  Research revealed that the police recommend 100% of houses in parishes receive a kit, and adjoining parishes and Craven Arms had all purchased and supplied kits to 100% of their residents.  288 kits at £8.90 requires an additional £1,139 over and above the £1500 we hold, plus VAT.  The matter was discussed.

Cllr. R Povall proposed that DPC should purchase and distribute Smartwater kits to 100% of the dwellings in the parish.

Proposal seconded by Cllr. Woodhouse
Vote: Members voted unanimously in support of the proposal.

It was agreed the further £1,139 could be added to the 2021/2022 Precept and in the meantime the excess cost could come out of reserves.  As for how the kits are to be distributed, the Clerk had ascertained Craven Arms had provided the Police with a data set and labels addressed to “The Occupier” for every house and the police had mailed the kits out and registered them.  The cost of the data set and labels is £48.30: the Clerk was instructed to apply to SC for them and to order 288 Smartwater kits.

067/20 – to debate the issues surrounding face-to-face meetings versus Zoom meetings and to resolve which method is to be used when there is a choice, and to agree a format for the conduct of any future Zoom meetings.
This item is on the Agenda as there was disquiet in that some councillors felt Zoom was being imposed unilaterally and against their wishes and those of some members of the public, who wanted meetings to resume in the village halls given that currently 15 can meet in a support group. The EGM on 12th August had been plagued by IT problems.  Cllr. Watson suggested face-to-face meetings and a Zoom meeting could be held simultaneously in the DVH as it is wi-fi enabled. The Chair emphasised that both Shropshire Association of Local Councils, Shropshire Council and the National Association of Local Councils all strongly recommended continued Zoom type meetings and with the present rise in COVID cases it was right from a public safety point of view to continue using ZOOM for meetings.

After discussion, and the success of that night’s meeting, it was agreed that a vote would be taken at the end of each meeting, to decide whether the next meeting should be via Zoom or face-to-face in a village hall.  It was agreed the meeting scheduled for 28th October 2020 be held by Zoom.

PROTOCOL: It was agreed everyone participating should log on by 7.15pm so any technical issues can be sorted out before the 7.30pm start time.  Cllr. Woodhouse will host the meeting and Cllr. Watson will act as co-host. They will liaise to sort the logistics out. If any councillors get disconnected during the meeting, the meeting will be suspended for five minutes to allow them to re-connect.
068/20- Any the business (for dissemination of information only)

The Chairman has received an email from Mr Chris Thomas of Church Farm raising right of way issues over the DVH and DPC car park land.  This matter to be deferred to the next meeting.
There being no further business to conduct, the Zoom meeting closed at 9.45pm.

The next meeting on 28th October 2020 and will be held via Zoom.

Please refer to the parish website or notice boards – information to join the meeting will be on the Agenda.

Minutes signed by:






Dated: 
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